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UPDATING DIGITAL SERVICES
“Marist News” to replace “Marist Bulletin” and “Update” 
Revising and Updating Electronic News Reports
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At its winter meetings, the General Council decided to reorganize the digital news reports which are sent by the Communications Office to various audiences.  The decision was based on practical and technical reasons.

At the start of the year consideration was given to the criteria used in selecting and sending reports from the General Council to the Institute.  Two such reports are sent digitally: (1) “Update” intended for Brothers and their communities, and (2) “Marist Bulletin” targeting anyone who has an interest in things Marist.  To the two preceding kinds of news reports, one must add other communications which appear regularly on the Marist website.   

Among the written reports issued by the Communications Office was also “Marist Echoes,” a publication for Marist laity alone.  “Marist Echoes” reached issue nº 49.  Then, a consultation among the Provincials and their Councils as well as other interested persons led to the conclusion that the publication would not be especially missed.  Consequently, the publication was discontinued.  An abundance of information, surveys and documents coming from the Laity Bureau has compensated for “Marist Echoes.”

The changes made on the technical, digital side are the consequence of evaluation and feedback from both the target audience and the providers of the digital services.  Present-day realities suggest that we ought not to make a differentiation between target audiences; what goes out to the Brothers and what goes out to laity have become quite similar and sometimes are exactly the same.  Besides, we have at our disposal the means to personalize the news reports such that they go individually to the recipients.  

New technology at the service of communication
Present consideration of a technical type also led to the decision to redesign the information services issued by the Communications Office.  First, given the numerous news reports that we send out on the web, we had reached the memory limit of the server for the annual fee which we were paying to “2-metri” (the company with which we were dealing for sending Institute news).  We needed more space to be able to increase the quantity of information we provide in service to the Institute.  

This meant that we had to find another server with a capacity superior to that of the server we had; the change also implies a new fee.  In addition, the services of the company “2-metri” were not proving satisfactory from the capacity point of view and even from the angle of expert service.  Having the server outside the Generalate brought some advantages, but they were accompanied by a series of limitations.  

The preceding reasons, technical and financial, brought about the decision to purchase our own server to be installed at the Generalate and managed by the Generalate staff.  The server which was purchased is “Windows Server 2003 R2, Enterprise edition.”
A new idea: Marist News

All the changes will have two effects directly impinging upon our readers.  First, we hope that the information sent from the Communications Office to the audience will reach our readers directly.  Second, the news reports will be received in PDF format under the title “Marist News.”  

Up to now, « Update » was sent to the Provincials and to Provincial Secretaries who then sent it to communities or to Brothers.  From now on we will attempt to send the material directly to the personal email addresses of our readership: Brothers, communities, lay people, people who have an interest in things Marist - such as those who used to get the “Marist Bulletin.”  In order to do so, we have worked up a data base for our audience.  This work is being carried on by our web master so as to reformulate the present data base without causing our users any problems or work.  

To review: the update of our news service is being limited to the electronic editions and taking the form of a news report called “Marist News,” published in PDF, digital format.  “Marist News” will be published in color once a week and comprise four to six A4 pages.  Sent directly to everyone on the mailing list, the report will give news of what the General Council and its Secretariats are doing.  “Marist News” will therefore replace “Update” and “Marist Bulletin,” two publications which will no longer be issued. 
That is the last issue of “Update”.  The first number of “Marist News” will appear on May 20th, birthday of Marcellin Champagnat.
Extended General Council for Oceania
New Zealand – 05 – 08 May 2008
New Zealand welcomes the Marist Superiors to Oceania 
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At the beginning of its mandate the General Council decided that there should be an "Extended General Council" (the General Council including Provincial or District Councils in each region), at the end of its first visit to the administrative units of each Marist region. In consultation with the provincials and district superiors during the General Conference of 2005, it was decided to preserve the same structure for the second visits. 

Consequently, Africa and Asia had their Extended General Council (EGC) in December 2006, while the one for Europe took place in December 2007. It is now the turn of Oceania, where the EGC will take place from May 6- 9. Later the EGC will be held in the regions of Brazil and Cono Sur (October 2008) and then in Arco Norte (November 2008). 

The Marist presence in Oceania goes back to the time of Fr.Champagnat. It was he himself, in fact, who sent the first Brothers in 1838. Today we have 4 administrative units: the provinces of Melbourne and Sydney in Australia; the province of New Zealand which comprises Fiji, Samoa and the Kiribati islands; and the District of Melanesia (Papua-New Guinea, the Solomon Islands, New Caledonia and Vanuatu). 

In Oceania, where as an Institute we look after approximately 30.000 children and young people, we have the following number of Brothers:

* Melbourne: 89

* New Zealand: 113

* Sydney and Melanesia: 243

New Zealand, the country hosting the EGC, is made up of two large islands and a great number of small ones, and is located about 1.600 kms. to the south east of Australia. It has a surface of approximately 270.000 km.²: a little larger than the United Kingdom and a little smaller than Japan. 

It is said that New Zealand is the youngest country in the world, since it was the last great land mass to be discovered by humans. In fact, it was only about 1.000 years ago that the first inhabitants arrived, coming from Polynesia: the Maoris. About 800 years later large groups of emigrants began to arrive, coming from Europe. 

Today this country has a population of about four million inhabitants, 15% of whom are descended from the Maoris. Besides English, Maori is also the official language, and it is spoken by approximately one quarter of the Maori population. 

The country is one of great natural beauty: a third of its surface being protected by parks or reservations. Very close to one of these parks in Auckland, and beside the ocean, is where the CGA for Oceania will take place: in "Vaughan Park", a retreat house and conference centre belonging to the Anglican Church. 

For greater vitality in the Marist region of Oceania 
On the afternoon of May 5 the Extended General Council began with a period of time dedicated to the presentation of those taking part. It was also a time to explain the rhythm and schedule of the meeting, as well as for the practical information. 

On the other hand, on May 6, the work of the extended General Council began with a few introductory words from Bro. Seán, recalling the purpose of these meetings and emphasising that it is an exercise in co-responsibility as leaders of the Institute. The expectation, in this specific case, is to try to identify the next steps that should be taken concerning regionalisation and restructuring, and to act accordingly. As concrete challenges for this meeting, Brother Seán has spoken of the need for an attitude of "spiritual indifference" in carrying out an authentic discernment; of overcoming the desire to control the renewal of the Institute, which is a gift of the Spirit; of overcoming resistance to paying the price for authentic internationality and multiculturalism.

Following this introduction a general vision of the Marist reality in Oceania was presented starting from each of the administrative units. 

The second session of the day had as its starting point a letter that Bro. Seán had sent to the Brothers of the region in June of 2007, after a consultation carried out among them concerning the restructuring of the administrative units of Oceania, with a view to greater vitality and viability. The letter gave the Brothers the results of the consultation and finished with the proposal of some specific actions which had been discussed by the provincials and the superior of the district during the General Conference of May 2007 in Rome. 

The provincial Councils have had a period of time to be able to evaluate the path followed in relation to the proposals of Bro. Seán, and they have been able to share their expectations and main preoccupations at this time in relation to the topic of regionalisation and restructuring in this Marist area. Next, each one of the Councils, including the General Council, explained to the others the result of their dialogue. 

In the assembly it was clear that not all the administrative units have the same understanding of what restructuring means specifically, and that, consequently, the steps taken have been very diverse. The dialogue in the large group has been helpful in clarifying and identifying topics that will be studied in depth within the next few days. 

The statistics have reminded us today that in the provinces of Melbourne, New Zealand and Sydney the average age is around 68 years. For that reason this meeting highlights the presence of some younger Brothers coming from the District of Melanesia and a Brother representing Polynesia (part of the province of New Zealand). This is a presence that makes clear two very different realities in Marist Oceania, and should not be ignored in the reflections during these days. 

The day ended with a traditional ceremony of welcome, following the Maori customs ("Powhiri"), for which the Assembly moved to the "Hato Petera" school. These traditional ceremonies arise from the principle that all people are sacred: on coming as foreigners into this culture, a process should be followed that recognizes this sacred character and opens up the possibility of coming together as a single person to reach shared goals. Another principle is that we do not come alone to this country: each person brings with him his own experience, good and bad, just like the spirits of their predecessors. The process, then, helps to free us of whatever could restrict free interaction among all. 

“Expectancy” 
May 7 opened with a beautiful shared prayer, with the theme of "Expectancy" (Expectation). An image of Mary of the Annunciation illustrated the theme, calling to mind her attitude of openness to the Spirit, to the news of the unexpected… since…as was indicated in a poem which formed part of the prayer, "the problem with God is that He never arrives at the right moment "… 

During the first session work was carried out in Councils, trying to identify which key topics were suitable to work on in order to contribute greater vitality and viability to the region of Oceania. Each Council would contribute a maximum of five topics. 

At the beginning of the second session a dynamic was established so that the topics could be grouped around six great axes: the future of the Marist Brothers and communities in this region; the importance of having a common vision; how to incorporate the spirit of discernment in this whole process; Marist religious vocations and the role of the District of Melanesia and of the Brothers of the Pacific islands in the promotion of greater vitality; collaboration at different levels among the administrative units; the Council of Oceania. 

At the beginning of the afternoon the work of the different groups was shared, and a rich dialogue demonstrated the will to advance together, as well as the explicit commitment of all the administrative units to further the vitality and viability of the region. As was said by one group: we realize that we are closer in our positions than we thought when we came here." 
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The fourth session was used to select in small groups the steps that should be taken in the future, with a view to the greater vitality and viability of the region. In our sharing, many coincidences have already been seen, which a small group will try to bring together during the night in order to facilitate the work of the assembly on the following day. 

Before ending work for the day, the Brothers were invited to freely express their feelings about their experiences during the course of this long session. And this fraternal and honest sharing paved the way to the celebration of the Eucharist in this week when we are preparing for the joy of the feast of Pentecost, the feast of unity in the diversity of gifts and charisms. 

On closing this day that opened with "expectation", in Mary’s way, many Brothers expressed their happiness in having felt the presence of the gifts of the Spirit in themselves and in the assembly: unity, trust, spirit, happiness, clarity… "In imitation of the community of the Apostles, united in the Holy Spirit on Pentecost day, we recognize among us the presence of Mary, Mother of the Church. She helps us to live fraternally, making us better understand that we form the Body of Christ" Body (C 48). 

We Have Seen Visions; We Have Dreamed Dreams 
The Council selected May 8th as “Eucharistic Day.” The Brothers were encouraged to spend it in the spirit of the brief comment in Water from the Rock, «Living the Eucharist is at the heart of our community life and our way of relating. In many different places and with many different people we find ourselves, throughout our days gathered, blessed, broken and shared» 
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At the Liturgy of the Word, the Brothers were given a written copy of the day’s agenda. Each was then asked to spend some time prayerfully selecting the most important commitments which will bring to the Pacific Region the greatest vitality and the best chance of moving ahead. To stimulate reflection, two texts were offered: Isaiah 65,17-25 – prophecy of new heavens and a new earth - and Water from the Rock n° 155, entitled, “Seeing new visions, dreaming new dreams: Sustained by the faith and example of St. Marcellin and the first Brothers, Marist spirituality urges us to move towards unexplored horizons.” At the end of the reflection period, each Brother had a chance to share the fruit of his reflection and discernment with the group. The assembly then gathered common ideas together. 

The afternoon got under way with a separate meeting of each Council so as to study the major areas of agreement and prepare its own reaction to each area. All the Councils unanimously agreed to commit themselves immediately to the major areas in question in view of the vitality and sustainability of the Region. These were most important topics, ones on which the future of Marist life depends: apostolate, community life, partnership with lay people, and research on what structures are most appropriate for the Pacific Region. The Oceania Council will search out the means to give substance to the proposals and to follow up on them. 

Brother Seán brought the Enlarged General Council to a close, thanking each Brother for his participation and collaboration; he also thanked the Brothers of the New Zealand Province for the exceptional they had provided. Calling upon several incidents of our Founder’s life, Brother Seán encouraged the participants to be daring as was Marcellin, and not to be afraid of taking risks in venturing into lands beyond the known and familiar, doing so for the sake of Marist Brothers’ mission and Marist Brothers’ life. 

Lastly, as an expression of what had been experienced during the meeting, the Extended General Council decided to issue the following communiqué to the Oceania Region: 

“The visit of the General Councillors to our region concluded this week with a three-day Extended General Council meeting in Auckland.
“Our discussions over our time together have been shaped by the dreams and the fears we have for the future of Marist life and Marist mission in our part of the world. This future will be different from the past. The ways in which the Brothers live, the involvement of Lay Marists, the ministries we undertake together, the structures that will be necessary for governance and leadership, these are all things that we expect to continue to develop new expression. We have committed ourselves unambiguously to continuing to work as one in the process of imagining and planning for what may become possible. 
“We invite you to join us in the process of building a vision for our shared future, and to give active support to initiatives that may emerge. May the inspiration of the Holy Spirit and the example of Mary and Marcellin guide you and us all during the time ahead”.
Members of the General Council, the District Council of Melanesia, and the Provincial Councils of Melbourne, New Zealand and Sydney.
8th May 2008
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